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The Task Force has already issued two preliminary reports (for Midwinter and Annual, 2008), and has begun work on the final report to be submitted for the Midwinter Meeting, 2009.   In addition, we have sent several messages to Council regarding major issues surrounding electronic participation, and have also issued a list of preliminary recommendations.  
This report to the Board details some of the matters that have posed the greatest difficulty to the TF, some issues that may affect debate on TF recommendations, and some issues that may pose difficulty for the Association as it moves forward.  There is also a brief progress report.
For the Board’s convenience, a second document containing various messages to previously sent to Council, including the draft recommendations is also provided.
1.  Matters that affected Task Force work
· Because the number and variety of issues related to electronic participation is huge, it was difficult to hew to only those issues outlined in the charge.  In fact, it was necessary to consider many issues outside the charge in order to decide how we might proceed on the charge itself.

· The issue of electronic participation is amorphous, and the parts are related to each other in different ways.  Identifying the component parts and classifying them in a consistent way was essential to mapping out an approach to the work.  The TF made some false starts before arriving at a workable classification.   The classification of issues by governance vs. non-governance, and by degree/type of participation is not necessarily intuitive, but it was the method that enabled the TF to see critical similarities and essential differences, and to help prevent “wandering around” in our deliberations.  
· ALA bylaws and policies are intricate and intertwined, and were developed when typewriters and telephones were the zenith of automation.   An understanding of the circumstances and capabilities of that day is assumed in the wording.   As a consequence, some policies are meant restrictively but written vaguely or ambiguously because options were (at the time) limited
· The short timeframe for Task Force work has meant that much of our work has had to be accomplished electronically.   Yet the difficulties of electronic communication that have been encountered by this group of people – people who are actively interested in moving the organization ahead in this direction -- is instructive.   We all have lives outside of ALA work; we have full time jobs; we are volunteers; we have varying technological skills and ease; we vary in how we prefer to work and relate to others.    As a consequence, we worked in fits and starts.  Some members were unavailable for significant spans of time on account of family emergencies, job responsibilities, burnout, etc.  Broadcast questions or messages sometimes went unremarked by most of the Task Force.  Perhaps the position description for Chair of a group that works asynchronously and electronically needs to be summarized as “nag” (Task Force members were uniformly gracious about my nagging).   This is not meant as a complaint.  It’s meant as a cautionary tale about expecting too much even once we increase our capabilities for electronic participation.  

· The short timeframe for Task Force work has meant that we are not going to be able to complete some of the tasks that we might have wished to.   After some discussion we rejected asking for an extension for the Task Force as a whole, and instead have chosen to recommend formation of several smaller Task Forces with short narrowly-focused charges and short timeframes.  The membership of these TFs suggested in the recommendations is an attempt not to lose the momentum, knowledge, and perspective gained by TFOEMP on these unfinished items.
2.  Matters that may affect discussion and debate

· Those who are interested in moving further and faster into an electronic future have much to offer in the way of enthusiasm.  Unlike the members of the Task Force who share this enthusiasm and have been coming to grips with the details and difficulties involved with policy, cost and implementation, some of those most eager and vocal proponents of electronic participation may be unaware of the complexities involved or of the impact that a change HERE might have on a practice or policy THERE.  

· ALA is a large organization, in which different practices and cultures exist despite policy.   People think and speak in terms of the parts of ALA with which they are most familiar, without realizing the degree to which the practices and policies that they know best may be true only in their own division, roundtable, or committee.  Similarly, they may assume that the issues that matter most to that unit also matter most to the whole membership (or most of it).   This has an impact on discussion or debate, as conditions, needs and policies that are pertinent to the discussion may remain unspoken, in the mistaken belief that all parties to the discussion have a common understanding of those conditions, needs, and policies.

3.   Issues for the Association as it moves forward 
· As the Association decides where to put its efforts, some discussion will be needed about setting priorities.    Do we do the easy things first, in order to show fast progress?   Do we do those things that benefit the greatest number of members, even if they are not the ones who carry the greatest burden?   Do we implement the practices and support the things that benefit some people (e.g., those who spend the most money and time in support of the Association) before those that benefit others?  If so, which?  Can we assess the impact on overall membership satisfaction of any of the actions we might pursue?    Who has this discussion?  EB?  Council?  Membership?
· Many committees and boards, especially in Divisions and Roundtables, are already using electronic means (primarily e-mail discussion lists) to accomplish the work of the body.   Many of these entities are conducting work in ways that are unintentionally in violation of ALA policies.    For example, some committees whose work is not confidential conduct all work asynchronously (that is, they hold no meetings as they are defined by ALA);  in some committees, matters are brought to vote via e-mail;  some electronic synchronous meetings are not registered in advance, nor summarized afterward.     These entities conduct their business in this manner because it works.   It seems likely that committees will continue to use “what works” for their business regardless of (or ignorant of) policy.  Therefore, as the Association moves forward, it behooves it to make compliance with policy as simple as possible, and to design systems and processes so that “what works” enables conformance with policy, and does not drive member volunteers to operate outside of policy.
· The Association must also communicate clearly and repeatedly to member volunteers regarding Association policies, the reasons for them, and how they can be honored.   All committee chairs, officers, board members, and members of committees, task forces, etc. at all levels of the Association  must be informed every year, both in writing, and through orientation sessions where possible, of overriding Association policies about participation.   (One might imagine the functional equivalent of the standard announcement regarding turning off cell phones at the beginning of every year).  Special attention should be given to Divisional and Roundtable Boards, asking for their assistance in assuring that the values of the Association regarding openness and participation are honored throughout the Association.   Because most member volunteers rarely consult the policy manual, aggressive communication is essential.
· There will always be a continuum of comfort with technology in the Association.   There will always be a continuum of preference in what kinds of communication/participation are useful or desired.  These differences are often generational, but they also arise from physical capabilities, preference for personal vs. impersonal interaction, cognitive style, etc.   Increasingly, however, ALA members are becoming comfortable with modes of electronic communication, and increasingly, members are impatient at what they perceive to be outmoded methods of operation.  Younger members have difficulty understanding why other members can’t just “get with it.”   Recognizing that tension will always exist between those who are most au courant and those who treasure the tried-and-true, ALA will have to engage in a perpetual process of balancing the needs and desires of one segment of the membership against another.    It may be desirable to develop a policy statement (from the Board?) regarding the general direction of the Association toward enabling greater participation through electronic means and toward realizing efficiencies and fiscal benefits through electronic means while still valuing the principle of openness, still valuing personal interaction, and making continual reasonable accommodations for the preferences and abilities of all of its members.
· The TFOEMP is not recommending a change in the definition of a meeting, nor is it recommending abandonment of the Open Meetings Policy (though it is recommending a new interpretation of that policy).   Nevertheless, these two positions pose special difficulties for expansion of electronic participation in the area of governance.    It is often much easier to conduct Association business asynchronously, and extemporaneously (thus making advance notice of matters to be discussed difficult).   As a consequence, work will almost inevitably be carried out in this manner, despite policy.   It may be necessary, therefore, for the Association to undertake a serious discussion of such questions as:      Should the definition of a meeting be altered to encompass asynchronous discussion?    If meetings continue to be defined as synchronous, should policy be adjusted to allow some types of formal decisions to be made asynchronously?   Given the essential impossibility of enabling a “pure” implementation of the Open Meetings Policy when meetings are held electronically, and much business if conducted asynchronously, should the Open Meetings Policy, be narrowed so that it refers only to physical meetings?   Should the Open Meetings Policy be entirely replaced by a new policy framed in terms of openness/transparency of Association business rather than in terms of the privilege of attendance?    The TF felt that such major recommendations were not so much beyond its charge, but that they would require so much time to study and discuss, and would engender so much dissension, that it would be impossible to get such recommendations passed in the existing timeframe.
4.   Work still in Progress

The Task Force has the following still in progress:

· An Analysis of the results of the Member Survey.  This will be incorporated into the TF final report

· Survey of what kinds of electronic participation have been or are currently offered/supported by divisions and roundtables, and what may be planned.  John Chrastka is conducting this survey, and the results will be summarized for the TF final report.

· Interpretation of the Open Meetings Policy.   The TF is working toward bringing an interpretation of the Open Meetings Policy to Midwinter, and a draft is in process.    If we cannot bring a finished document to Midwinter, the draft will be available to be used by the TF that we are recommending be formed to write such an interpretation.

· Policy statement regarding openness of between-meetings business by governance entities.  The TF is working toward bringing such a statement to Midwinter, and a draft is in process.    If we cannot bring a finished document to Midwinter, the draft will be available to be used by the TF that we are recommending be formed to write such an interpretation.

· BARC consideration of TF recommendations.    TFOEMP’s preliminary recommendations were made available to BARC, for discussion at its fall meeting.    Some BARC reaction may need to be taken into account in writing the TF final report.
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